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DRAFT

PLAN COMMISSION  DECEMBER 2, 2015

VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE
PLAN COMMISSION MEETING

PUBLIC HEARING

DECEMBER 7, 2015, 7:00 P.M.

Chairman Rickard called the December 7, 2015 meeting of the Downers Grove Plan Commission to 
order at 7:03 p.m. and led the Plan Commissioners and public in the recital of the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  

ROLL CALL: 

PRESENT: Chairman Rickard, Mr. Cozzo, Mr. Cronin, Ms. Hogstrom, Mr. Quirk, Mr. Thoman 

ABSENT:  Ms. Rabatah and ex-officios Ms. Lupesco, Mr. McAdam, Mr. Menninga

STAFF: Community Development Senior Planner Rebecca Leitschuh

VISITORS: Mr. Chris Hayden, 1219 60th Pl., Downers Grove; Scott and Stacy Kulat, 
1250 Wallen Pl., Downers Grove; Ms. Lisa Olmstread, 5936 Carpenter St., Downers 
Grove; Applicants Charles Sebaski and Carla Harrison, 6115 Middaugh, Downers 
Grove

APPROVAL OF NOVEMBER 2, 2015 MINUTES

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 2, 2015 MEETING WERE APPROVED ON MOTION BY 
MR. THOMAN.  SECONDED BY MR. COZZO.  MOTION CARRIED BY VOICE VOTE 
OF 6-0.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS:  

Chairman Rickard explained the protocol for the public hearings and swore in those individuals that 
would be speaking on the petitions listed below.  

FILE 15-PLC-0045:  A petition seeking approval of a Final Plat of Subdivision with exceptions in 
order to create two new residential lots from the existing property. The petitioner is also requesting 
a Zoning Map Amendment to rezone the property from R-1, Residential Detached House 1 to R-3, 
Residential Detached House 3. The property is located on the east side of Middaugh Avenue, 
approximately 250 feet south of 60th Place, commonly known as 6035 Middaugh Avenue, Downers 
Grove, IL (PIN 09-18-408- 023). Charles Sebaski, Petitioner and Owner.

Senior Planner Rebecca Leitschuh explained the differences between the two lots being created, i.e., 
one being R-1 zoning and the other being R-3 zoning, each with different bulk standards.  A final 
plat of subdivision was also being requested with an exception from curb and gutters.  The two 
proposed lot widths would be 75.16 feet each by approximately 292 feet long.  Currently, a single- 
family home sat on the parcel and no current curb or gutters existed.  Ms. Leitschuh pointed out the 
nearby R-1 and R-3 zoned lots.  
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A survey of the lot’s existing conditions as well as floodplain figures followed, with Ms. Leitschuh 
noting that the request for the two lots had to meet FEMA’s requirements as well as the Village’s 
best management practices (BMPs) for stormwater and water quality.   Bulk standards for R-1 
zoning as compared to R-3 zoning were reviewed in more detail as well as utility easements.  

Ms. Leitschuh confirmed the proposal met with the village’s Comprehensive Plan, meeting the 
modified grid plan. She added that the parkway trees would be installed by the Village after the 
lot(s) is(are) developed, as agreed to by Public Works and the property owner during a previous 
sidewalk improvement project.   The criteria for the zoning map amendment then followed, with 
staff confirming the seven standards were met and there were no variations being requested by the 
applicant for the map amendment.  

Staff recommended approval of the petition with the five (5) conditions listed in its report.

The chairman invited discussion/questions from the commissioners.

Mr. Thoman asked if the square footage/buildable area of the proposed R-3 lot, minus the land 
located in the LPDA (localized poor drainage area), still exceeded the buildable requirements, 
wherein Ms. Leitschuh confirmed there was enough area to build.  Mr. Quirk added that 
compensatory storage on the site could also be constructed, if necessary.

Asked if the village had future plans to include curb and gutter on Middaugh Avenue, 
Ms. Leitschuh said there was nothing planned in the immediate future.  Mr. Cronin inquired about 
the amount of credit the petitioner would receive as it relates to the development.  

Mr. Cozzo also confirmed with staff that the village’s stormwater BMPs could not make water 
conditions any worse than what currently exists, i.e., the stormwater management either remains the 
same or it improves. Examples of BMPs followed.  

Applicant, Mr. Charles Sebaski, 6115 Middaugh Ave., Downers Grove, came forward and made 
himself available to answer questions.  None followed.

Chairman Rickard opened up the meeting to public comment.

Ms. Lisa Olmstead, 5936 Carpenter, Downers Grove, noted the new house to the south of the 
property looked very nice but she shared some issues of the water issues she had experienced since 
living on a lower portion of Carpenter Street.  She believed sinking new foundations into the area 
only added to the problem and she preferred only one home to be constructed instead of two.  

Mr. Chris Hayden, 1219 60th Place, Downers Grove, stated that in 2013 he saw water flood the area 
approximately 40 to 45 feet from the lot lines in the area -- from Carpenter as well as toward 
Middaugh.  While he acknowledged the petitioner constructed a beautiful home, Mr. Hayden said 
he did see more standing water this past summer.  He shared his concerns that the current 
stormwater infrastructure would not be able to accommodate any new hardscapes added to the area.  
He preferred “a more definitive stormwater plan” be in place to limit water run-off.  He asked staff 
to comment.  
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Ms. Leitschuh could not confirm what the village’s plans were for additional stormwater initiatives 
in the neighborhood, but confirmed that stormwater engineers do review each permit application 
and provide comments, if any, as they did with the Plan Commission application.

In response, Mr. Hayden asked that consideration be made for those neighbors abutting the 
proposed lot before any zoning was approved.   

Mr. Scott Kulat, 1250 Wallen Place, stated his home backs up to the last home constructed by the 
petitioner.  He discussed his concerns about water and asked staff for confirmation about the exact 
square foot of buildable area on the two lots regarding building coverage and setbacks.  He shared 
how the petitioner took extra steps with regard to water run-off when the last home was constructed 
and preferred the petitioner doing it again.  

In response to the above question, Ms. Leitschuh stated that 32 percent of the lot was buildable and 
that figure did not change whether it was one entire lot or two lots.  The same potential maximum 
building coverage exists whether split into two lots with two homes, or a very large home was built 
on one large lot. She explained that in scenarios with smaller lots, building setbacks do sometimes 
restrict the potential buildable size of a home, but because the proposed subdivided lots were still so 
large, the building setbacks would not prevent future homes from maximizing the 32 percent 
building coverage. She explained in this situation, the setbacks were more for aesthetic purposes 
and a consistent neighborhood character.

Mr. Chris Hayden, 1219 60th Place, Downers Grove, returned and pointed out that if staff reviewed 
the old zoning (1832 thru 1915) for the area, it would see that the area was a farm with old peat 
bogs to the rear of the homes and some of the homes were constructed on pylons.  He explained 
how peat bogs affected the area’s homes.  

Ms. Lisa Olmstead, 5936 Carpenter, returned and stated she also gets standing water in her back 
yard after heavy rains and it remains for a week or so.  She believed it was a disservice to the 
residents if there was no cap placed on how large a home’s foundation could be.

Mr. Quirk asked to identify the 8-inch storm pipe on the site plan.  Chairman Rickard then 
explained to the public that stormwater issues are addressed as part of the permit review process and 
done by the engineering department once a structure is proposed.  Details followed on what this 
commission reviewed.  

Given that many neighbors were affected by water issues, Mr. Quirk believed it was an ideal time to 
mention the village’s cost-sharing program to address/mitigate such LPDA issues.  

Petitioner, Mr. Charles Sebaski, responded to the above questions/comments, specifically 
explaining the background of the initial installation of the storm drain behind the east half of 112.  
He clarified that while the drain was the village’s responsibility, the neighbors would probably want 
to come together to clear any debris.  Mr. Sebaski stated that he still lives on the southern half of 
112 and would be sharing the same water issues as his neighbors.  However, said he was able to 
mow the grass in the rear of his property after any standing water drained within a few days.  

Applicant, Ms. Carla (Sebaski) Harrison, was sworn in by the chairman.  Ms. Harrison, 6115 
Middaugh, stated she and her husband had to meet the newly increased requirements for stormwater 
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runoff with the completion of their recent new home and that she could speak to the village’s 
requirements to treat stormwater onsite.  She and her husband even installed a rain garden to 
address such issues.  

Hearing no further comment, the chairman closed the public hearing.  

Commissioner Cozzo believed the standards were met, given what the commission’s purview was, 
and he agreed the exception was fine, given that there were no current curbs or gutters now.  He 
recommended approval of the exception.  Again, he said he raised the topic of BMPs only to point 
out that the stormwater issue could not be made worse than what currently existed.   He supported a 
positive recommendation.  Ms. Hogstrom also recommended that the neighbors plant native 
wetland plants in the rear area to absorb some of the water rather than mow the lawn.  

WITH RESPECT TO FILE 15-PLC-0045, MR. COZZO MADE A MOTION THAT THE 
PLAN COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE 
VILLAGE COUNCIL, SUBJECT TO THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS:  

1. THE REZONING AND PLAT OF SUBDIVISION SHALL SUBSTANTIALLY 
CONFORM TO THE STAFF REPORT AND THE FINAL PLAT OF SUBDIVISION 
PREPARED BY INTECH CONSULTANTS DATED OCTOBER 20, 2015, EXCEPT 
AS SUCH PLANS MAY BE MODIFIED TO CONFORM TO THE VILLAGE 
CODES AND ORDINANCES; 

2. POST CONSTRUCTION AND VOLUME CONTROL STORMWATER BEST 
MANAGEMENT PRACTICES (BMPS) SHALL BE REQUIRED FOR BOTH LOTS 
IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE VILLAGE STORMWATER ORDINANCE;

3. THE PARK AND SCHOOL DONATIONS, IN THE AMOUNT OF $24,101.44 
($8,724.24 DISTRICT 58, $4,094.61 DISTRICT 99, $11,282.59 PARK DISTRICT), 
SHALL BE PAID PRIOR TO VILLAGE COUNCIL APPROVAL AND SIGNING 
THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION;

4. A DEMOLITION PERMIT SHALL BE ISSUED FOR THE EXISTING HOUSE 
PRIOR TO THE VILLAGE SIGNING THE PLAT OF SUBDIVISION; AND 

5. THE EXISTING WATER SERVICE SHALL BE DISCONNECTED AT THE MAIN 
WHEN THE EXISTING HOME IS DEMOLISHED.

SECONDED BY MR. QUIRK.  ROLL CALL:

AYE: MR. COZZO, MR. QUIRK, MR. CRONIN, MS. HOGSTROM, MR. THOMAN, 
CHAIRMAN RICKARD

NAY: NONE

MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE:  6-0

Staff stated there will be a January meeting.  An explanation followed regarding the school/park 
districts fees and the applicant’s credit.  

THE MEETING WAS ADJOUFRNED AT 8:05 P.M. ON MOTION BY MR.  CRONIN, 
SECONDED BY MS. HOGSTROM.  MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE 
VOTE OF 6-0.
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/s/ Celeste K. Weilandt
            Celeste K. Weilandt
(As transcribed by MP-3 audio)

5

RES 2015-6612 Page 24 of 24


